   KSPC

KIMBOLTON & STONELY PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Annual Council meeting held at 7.00 p.m. on Thursday, 14 May 2009  at the Fire Station, Kimbolton.

54/09  PRESENT Councillors K Hutchinson (in the Chair); Mrs R Lloyd; C Ayrton; T Sutton;D Poole; Mrs V Blair and L Farrer..

IN ATTENDANCE County Councillor P Downes;District Councillor J Gray; C.L.Thatcher, Clerk to the Council and one member of the public.

55/09 APOLOGIES were received from Councillors R Gooderham;Mrs D Gooderham,P Seabrook and Mrs D Hellett.

56/09 ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN

Councillor Hutchinson announced that he would not be seeking re-election and invited nominations.  He thanked members and the Clerk for their assistance over the past four years.

Councillor Mrs Rosemary Lloyd was proposed by Councillor Hutchinson and seconded by Councillor Poole.  There were no further nominations.   Upon being put to the vote Councillor Mrs Lloyd was unanimously elected Chairman.

Councillor Mrs Lloyd took the Chair.

57/09  PUBLIC FORUM   Mr Roy Benford of Gt Staughton invited members to consider setting up a Speedwatch scheme in the parish.  Two volunteers are needed to collect the equipment from St Neots police station.The equipment consists of a flashing speed sign.   The volunteers then take up position where advised by police and sit in their car, noting the registration numbers and speeds of speeding cars. The list is then taken to the police station and the police will write to those noted, warning them.  The advantages are that motorists see the speed check and slow down; those that don’t being then reported and hopefully resulting in an overall speed reduction. 
It was agreed to consider this at the next meeting and the matter will therefore be placed on the agenda.

58/09  MINUTES of the Council meeting of 16 April 2009 were read, approved and signed as a true record of that meeting. 

Councillor Lee Farrer joined the meeting at this point.

59/09  COUNTY COUNCILLOR

Councillor Downes referred to a scheme for self-directed support for the elderly and handicapped.
He also asked about speeding in Stonely, having had this drawn to his attention.
It was explained that attempts had been made to obtain funding for interactive signs, but so far without success.

He will try to obtain support at the area joint committee.

Councillor Downes left the meeting at this point.

60/09  MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

a) Mandeville Hall Extension.  The Clerk said that this was progressing well and he would like members to give some thought as to the finish of the hall.     The original electrical quotation had allowed simply for strip lighting, but he thought that, as lighting was so important, we should improve upon this.  He wondered what members views were. He also mentioned the question of wiring for audio-visual presentations and for computer internet.
Members agreed that spot and ambient lighting would be worthwhile and that wiring be provided for computer and presentation purposes, together with an internal telephone point which could be connected by BT should internet access be required, perhaps for an Internet Café.

b) Cemetery Cottage.     The Clerk said that this project, too, was reaching a conclusion and it was time to start considering letting and marketing.  He will obtain quotes from letting agents for managing the let and also ask their opinions on rental value.

Councillor Mrs Gooderham said that she would like to see Open Days at the cottage for both prospective tenants and residents of Kimbolton and Stonely.

This was agreed as being a good idea and the weekend of 6/7 June was chosen, subject to the cottage works being complete by then.

c) Community Service Volunteers.   No further progress as yet.

d) Policing  .   The monthly report of ‘occurrences’ was read by the Clerk, having been provided by PCSO Carol Corn.   Members expressed concern that not all crimes were being listed and agreed to invite PCSO Corn to attend a future meeting.

e) Cemetery Extension.     Members thanked Councillor Farrer for spending time to commence work on the extension, by undertaking some groundworks.

Concern was expressed at the degree of involvement demanded by the Planning Department.  It was pointed out that this was not a Conservation Area, not within the curtilage of a listed building, yet the Planning Officer required full details of pathways and planting. This seems particularly unnecessary as this Council could, without reference to the Planning Officer make such alterations at it sees fit to the existing cemetery.    Councillor Hutchinson referred to a further area of interference by the Planning Department concerning a letter written by the legal department of the District Council to a resident and quoting a Planning Officer’s comments which appeared to instruct this Council to take a particular course of action.   The Clerk will arrange to meet with the Planning Officer and Councillor Hutchinson said that in the meantime he would have strong words with Steve Ingram, the Director.

f) Credit Card.  The Clerk said that he appreciated the offer of a Council credit card but did not feel that he would need one.  True, he has had a lot of expenditure lately but has managed this by paying out of his own pocket and claiming reimbursement.  He is happy to do this when necessary.  It was agreed no further action.

g)Annual Walkabout.   It was agreed to meet on Thursday 18 June at Councillor Blair’s home at 1830 hours.

h) Visit to New Teaching Block at Kimbolton School.  Members appreciated the invitation and will try to arrange the visit for Thursday 11 June at 7pm.

i) Visit to Scout Premises.  An invitation had been received from Michael Holyoak. Members welcomed this and thought it would be good to end the Walkabout at the Scout premises at. Say, 2100 hours, if this is acceptable to the Scouts.

61/09  PLANNING MATTERS

0900473  6 Stow Rd,Kimbolton.  Single storey garage and annexe.

Councillors Mrs V Blair and K Hutchinson declared prejudicial interests in this item, left the room, took no part in the discussion and did not vote.

Councillors Sutton and Farrer declared personal interests.

It was proposed by Councillor Poole, seconded by Councillor Sutton and unanimously agreed to recommend approval, subject to a clause requiring the ownership of the annexe to always vest in the owner of 6 Stow Road.

Councillors Mrs V Blair and K Hutchinson re-joined the meeting at this point.

DEVELOPMENT CONTROL PANEL

An item on the agenda referred to 73 Main Road Stonely, which officers were recommending for refusal, despite this Council recommending acceptance. It was agreed to write and state that this Council continues to support the application.

ENFORCEMENT CASES in the Parish. A list had been received and was read by the Clerk.

A member asked whether the shop at Crown House had approval for change of use.  It was agreed to write and enquire.

62/09 REPORTS OF  WORKING PARTIES

 There had been no meetings of working parties or outside bodies since our last meeting.
63/09 ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRMAN

Councillor Mrs V Blair was proposed by Councillor Poole, seconded by Councillor Sutton and unanimously elected Vice Chairman.

64/09 CHAIRMAN’S ALLOWANCE

It was proposed by Councillor Ayrton, seconded by Councillor Mrs Blair and unanimously agreed that the Chairman’s allowance remain at £200 pa.

District Councillor J Gray joined the meeting at this point.

65/09  WORKING PARTY MEMBERSHIP

The following was agreed:

Allotments: Councillors Mrs D Gooderham and Mrs D Hellett.
Burial: Councillors Hutchinson;Mrs D Gooderham and Mrs P Parratt (co-opted)

Dog Fouling: Councillor R Gooderham

Footpaths: Councillors Mrs R Lloyd, D Poole and Mr G Lloyd (co-opted)

Grounds and Car Parking: All members

Playgrounds: Councillors Mrs Blair and T Sutton

Lighting: Councillors L Farrer;K Hutchinson and D Poole

Planning,Structures and Supervision of Property: All members

Trees: Councillors Mrs Blair,R Gooderham and T Sutton

Pound Lane: All members

Cemetery Cottage: Councillors Mrs D Gooderham;D Poole;Mrs R Lloyd and L Farrer. 

66/09  REPRESENTATIVES ON OUTSIDE BODIES

Civil Protection  Councillor R Gooderham

Mandeville Hall:  Decision deferred until next meeting.
Parochial Charities:  Councillor K Hutchinson and Mrs V Ralph (co-opted)

Police Liaison: Councillor P Seabrook

Youth Club: Councillor D Poole

Kimbolton School Governors: Councillor P Seabrook

67/09  PAY RATE FOR CEMETERY WORK

It was agreed that the rate of pay should be allied to the equivalent rate payable under the National Joint Council for Local Councils and should receive National Pay Awards as and when awarded.

68/09 CORRESPONDENCE

 Copy of letter sent by Hunts District Council to a resident relating to the land at Hunters Way.      It was pointed out that this land had recently flooded and members thought that we should enquire what action had been taken and whose responsibility would such future problems become.

Circular regarding a new style of play equipment, together with the possibility of obtaining funding for same.  This required attendance at a meeting at Hinchingbrooke Park.    Councillor Mrs Blair said that she would attend.

69/09  ACCOUNTS

The following were approved for payment:

J Richardson           Painting & Decorating                            £1200.00 no VAT
Huntingdonshire DC  Balance of conditions fee Mandeville Hall   £60.00 no VAT

Stilton & Partners          Stage payment re cottage                    £5000.00  “     “

Topps Tiles Plc              Tiles & grout                                          £188.48 inc   “

C & S Fox Ltd                Stage payment Mandeville Hall         £11781.29  “     “

Ace Décor                      Tiles                                                      £270.00  “     “

Fishers                           Groundsman Sundries                            £90.18  “     “

Allianz Cornhill               Premium inc motor premium               £2561.23  no  “

Grafton Projects             Cartridges                                             £106.76  inc  “

E-On                              Streetlight energy                                £1074.18   “    “

MHB Services                Streetlight maintenance                          £87.30   “    “

Robinsons                      Fuel                                                        £27.31   “    “

Anglian Water                Allotment water                                       £23.73  no  “

E-On                              Hearse house power                              £57.66   inc “

Payroll Costs                 Salaries,PAYE,NIC & Pension            £1960.57   no “

70/09  DISTRICT COUNCILLOR

Councillor Gray said that he would attend the Development Control Panel meeting regarding 73 Main Rd,Stonely.

He had noted Council’s feelings regarding the cemetery extension and the planning issues.     He was also aware of enforcement issues in the parish and would follow these up.

71/09  MEMBERS’ POINTS OF INFORMATION

Councillor Farrer said that he had the goal posts on order and would install them when they arrived.  He was also intending to make the allotment water connection this week.

Councillor Poole said that the nettlers by the footpath near the former Youth Club were very overgrown.

Councillor Mrs Blair asked about the representative from amongst the allotment holders and whether this was in hand.  Councillor Mrs Gooderham confirmed that she was arranging this.

72/09  NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of Council will be held at the Fire Station Kimbolton on Thursday 25 June 2009, commencing at 7 pm.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 2145 hours.                          
